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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the Church Hall Bere Ferrers on Tuesday 24th April 2012.   

   Present     

                                      Mrs. H. Boot-Handford        Chairman of Council         

                                      Mr. M. Benson                             Mrs. J. Nash

                                      Mrs. D.M.A. Chapman                Mr. R. Pipers

                                      Mr. P. Dennis                               Mrs. H. Rogers

                                      Dr. N. Harmsworth                      Mr. B. Slaughter  

                                      Mr. B. Lamb                                Mr. K. Smith     




  Mr. R. Leithall              

492.  Apologies.
                  Apologies were received from Mr. Sadleir who is abroad on business.

Mr Slaughter proposed suspending standing orders, seconded by Mr Benson.

493. Talk by Mark Wilson of BIBIO Limited on Affordable Housing in Bere Alston.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Wilson and Mr Rigby.       

Mr Wilson introduced the company and its aims. He then reported:

Bibio Ltd was formed 3 years ago to bring affordable housing, where appropriate, for the benefit of local communities in Devon and Cornwall. We are unlike most other development companies as we only design and build homes for affordable housing and do not engage in any separate private developments. This is an important distinction and sets us apart from traditional homebuilders. We are known and trusted by both Devon and Cornwall County Councils for delivering homes on this basis.

Whilst the South West is a beautiful and desirable part of England to work and live in, it is also very expensive. Those living in the South West can suffer from a big differential between local levels of income and house prices. For members of families wishing to remain locally- whether it be older family members or young ones, this can present very real challenges, especially in rural communities as suitable accommodation is often lacking.

Bibio work with local communities and Parish Councils of every size to establish if there is sufficient local need to provide housing for such families. There are a couple of ways in which we engage with a local parish. One is to have a general discussion with parish members to talk through exactly what Bibio does and the options available. We also work closely with County Council enabling teams to confirm a local need, and we would then look to find suitable land within the parish to fulfil that requirement in co-operation with the parish. Another way is on an approach by landowners who look to bring land forward for potential consideration by the parish. Whichever way we have reason to talk to a parish, these initial discussions are only exploratory and the parish is updated and involved throughout.

Fuel poverty is something we invest a lot of time and effort reducing. To make a home truly affordable, it has to be affordable to run. We build homes that reflect this with high levels of insulation and renewable energy solutions wherever possible.

Since Bibio formed, there have been many changes in the landscape. The most significant of which is the Government Spending Review of 2011. This has impacted significantly on the ability to provide new affordable housing. As an example, typical government grant rates to build new homes were £65,000 per dwelling pre-review and they are now in the region of £25,000. Put simply, there is just not the money available that there used to be to ensure communities get the houses they need and the infrastructure costs are nearly always higher in rural communities – doubling the challenge. A way around this is to build as small a percentage of housing for sale as is strictly necessary to directly cross subsidise the shortfall. This 

process is managed by the Housing Association that develops the scheme and is transparently accounted for and monitored by the Local Authority. Bibio is building one of the first schemes of this nature near Looe in Cornwall.

The local connection cascade, to be able to live in these houses you have to prove you have a connection to the parish, this criteria is open for a 30 day period for the primary parish then we look for people from adjoining parishes.

Mr Benson stated that the parish is working on its Parish Plan (Plan-it) and part of the plan features housing. There is also a housing survey needs being carried out by the Community Council of Devon. This parish has had its share of housing. There are no plans for more housing in the area, only in fill.

 Mr Wilson stated that a landowner locally has asked for a scheme to be considered off Woolacombe Road (the field on the right-hand side after the bungalows) of 17 houses with a total minimum open market of 4 homes.

Mr Piper supported Mr Benson, the village has doubled in size.

Mr Lamb asked about how they deal with the additional infrastructure. Mr Wilson replied that this would be done locally to the site with road improvements but the rest would be dealt with by the 106.

Mr Benson stated that he would prefer to have this conversation in a year’s time when the Parish Plan is finished and the housing survey undertaken.

Mr Wilson thanked council for allowing them to attend and anyone interested in getting in touch please do so.

Mrs Boot-Handford thanked Mr Wilson and his colleagues for attending. Mr Slaughter proposed reinstating Standing Orders.

494 Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman.

(a) Mr. K. Smith      Mrs Alison of 13 Station Road informed Mr Smith that the children are playing in 

                                and around the hall and adjoining street from 8-11 o’clock at night, there have been

                                windows damaged. The Chairman felt this should be reported to the police by Mrs 

                                Alison.

(b) Mr. P. Dennis    Highways signs are out for re-dressing Windsaber Lane at the top, yet there is nothing

                                being done about the large pot holes by Denham Bridge. The Clerk stated that the 

                                potholes on Denham Bridge have been filled in.

(c) Mrs. J. Nash       This is my last meeting and I would like to thank the Chairman for a most enjoyable    

                                evening last Saturday. Mrs Nash feels there is a definite good feel about the way 

                                things have been done this year, there is a  good balance of informal and formal

                                working. There is also a great involvement in the parish, this is a way forward and 

                                Mrs Nash is pleased she was a part of Council. Thank you all for your support it has 

                                been an interesting and helpful experience.

(d) Mrs. Boot-Handford  1. Mr Benson and myself attended a meeting in West Devon on Devolved 

                                           Services.

                                         2. The clerk and myself attended a conference on General Power of    

                                            Competence.

                                         3. Mrs Boot-Handford would like to bring to council’s attention the fire drill 

                                             procedure for the council chambers at Bere Alston.

495.To approve the minutes of Full Council held on the 27th March as a true record and taken as read.
Mrs Boot-Handford proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Matters Arising.

Minute 452(3b) Mr Benson asked if the new calendar was in place. The Clerk stated it has been 

                          completed ready for circulation, new dates will be added as and when the new 

                          Committees are formed.

SO RESOLVED

496.To approve and adopt the minutes of Footpaths & Environment held on the 10th April, and taken as 
        read. To deal with matters arising.
Mrs Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.

Matters Arising.

Minute 462. The discussions on the Tamar Estuaries Draft Marine Management Order, delay until more

                     information from West Devon.

Mrs Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

SO RESOLVED

497. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Recreation meeting held on the 10th April, and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Slaughter proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman.

Matters Arising.

Minute 469.   Grass cutting contracts, refer back to Recreation.

Minute 471.   Update on Car Park at Bere Ferrers. Mr Slaughter spoke with Mrs Ball who was horrified

                       that it was suggested Scouts undertake the work. It is not a job for youngsters. To move this

                       forward Mr Slaughter proposed go out to tender to contractors for spreading the 803, 

                      seconded by Mr Lamb.

Minute 473.  The proposed sign at Quarry explaining why council is not cutting the grass, refer back to 

                     Recreation. Mr Dennis said that it will be a danger to cars turning right down to Denham  

                     Bridge, visibility will be impaired you will not be able to see fast moving cars.

Mr Slaughter proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman.

SO RESOLVED

498. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 17th April and taken as read, to deal 
           with matters arising.
Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Matters Arising.

Minute 477.(a) The Clerk explained that last Saturday there were power cuts, and this could have been the 

                         problem with the electric meter at the Pavilion. The workman has checked it out and has 

                         found no problem.

(b) With regards the emergency lighting there is a problem because when the football club 

        leave they turn off the main power which means the emergency lighting goes onto  

        batteries. They will only last about an hour, so when football come in on the following 

        week and turn on the power and put the tokens in it looks like the lights come on, but l

        lights are on all the time but there is no power.  

Mr Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.

SO RESOLVED

499.       To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 17th April    

              and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Mrs Nash proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Rogers.

Matters Arising.

Minute 481.  Mr Benson has dropped the balance of the dog leaflets and poo bags into the clerk.

Minute 484(a)  The clerk has circulated the new bank reconciliation sheet.

(b) The Chairman of council stated that committee balance has quite a lot of un-allocated monies and this should have been allocated.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that we allocate some of this money to items needed as follows:

· £3000 to new computers, training and ongoing expenses.

· £500 to ongoing council and staff training as and when it appears appropriate.

· £150 a session by way of a check on council’s paperwork.

· £1200 for Part 2 F&GP commitments

------                         

                             £4850

   Seconded by Mr Lamb. This will be referred back to Finance & General Purposes for approval. A vote  

   was taken 9 for 3 abstentions.

   Motion carried.

(c) Mr Benson wanted to know if the £500 applied to members expenses, Mrs Boot-Handford  

      confirmed that it did.

                        Mr Dennis felt we should get the training to come to us. A skills list to be drawn up from 

                        all councillors.

                        Mr Piper was quite surprised to see the mileage expenses for the year spent already. 

                       Council needs to keep a close rein on mileage.

                       Mrs Boot-Handford explained that things are changing, Councillors and staff need more 

                       skills and more information.

Minute 485. Mrs Boot-Handford has been through the Beregen agreement, and read through the two

                    pages of conditions and all seems ok.

Minute 487. Mr Benson feels that it is important that we offer the opportunity to Tavistock & Callington 

                    college, of a work experience place, it may be inappropriate.

Minute 489. Mr Piper feels council has not been keeping a close enough eye on the Public Toilets and 

                    work that’s being done, to a suitable standard. Mrs Nash proposed another check before next

                    Finance & General Purposes.

Mr Dennis declared an interest.

Minute 491(a) Mr Piper-Beregen took the hall on to look after it, the state of the hall is disgusting, the 

                        Theatre Group has not used the stage for months.

                        The £800 could be used as matched funding towards the radiators.

                        Mrs Nash thinks it is part of council’s responsibility to help Beregen.

                        Mr Benson supported Mrs Nash, he was impressed the paint work has improved and 

                        anything we can do to help we should try and do.

                        Mrs Nash stated she has listened to her colleagues and understands what they say. Beregen 

                        did take over the hall for twenty five years to raise the standards of the hall. Original hall

                        was not in a very good state and Beregen are looking at ways to improve it. The main hall  

                        is taking longer than anticipated. The radiators are old and long past their sell by date.

                      Mr Piper- Locals are having to struggle to afford the hall, local charity groups have been 

                      pushed out.

                      A vote was taken on the proposed £800 towards the radiators 7 for 4 against. 

                      Motion Carried.

Mrs Nash proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Benson.

SO RESOLVED

500.     To clarify Nominations for Chairman and Vice Chairman.

          The clerk has prepared nomination forms and handed them out to all councillors and asked for their 

          return before the end of this meeting.

501.    Report by Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.

        Mr Benson gave a report on West Devon Borough Council which is bound with and forms part of 

        these minutes.

502.    Correspondence.

1. The Parking Shop                              Are you fed up with traffic using your village as a race track? Do 

                                                               you fear for the safety of pedestrians, especially the elderly and 

                                                               children? As you have an active Parish Council, why not organise 

                                                               a community speedwatch group? Your local police will be able to 

                                                               instruct you how to demonstrate the safety aspects using the signs.

2. Community Council                         Exeter has been selected to host the village SOS Roadshow as it

    of Devon.                                          tours the UK bringing vital expertise, resources and a place to 

                                                              discuss your enterprise ideas. The roadshow is completely free and 

                                                              will take place on 19th June at the Gypsy Hill Hotel, Exeter from 

                                                             10am to 3.30pm.

3. Woodside Animal                             Need help to neuter your pet, desperate to reduce the never ending  

    Welfare Trust.                                   stream of unwanted pets. Save & Spay £1. Saving stamps available

                                                              from our sanctuary and 12 shops and redeemable at 16 vet 

                                                              surgeries.

4. Devon & Cornwall                           On 15th November 2012 all across the country everyone registered 

    Police Authority                                to vote in the UK will be able to go to their polling station and

                                                              vote for their first Police and Crime Commissioners.

5.  W.D.B.C                                     (1) News Release Letter- Your voice can make a difference. Would 

                                                              you like to help WDBC to develop plans and services that meet the 

                                                              needs of local residents, business and communities. West Devon is 

                                                             looking for local people who would like to be consulted on the 

                                                             development of plans and services for the local area helping to 

                                                             ensure that they are really meeting the needs of people living and 

                                                             working within our communities.

                                                      (2) Chilling message for food waste hates West Devon Borough 

                                                           Council’s Recycling and Waste Team will be taking their road show 

                                                           out across the district this Spring & Summer to spread message. 

                                                           Love  Food Hate Waste.

6. Information.                                 Devon Senior Voice Everyone’s To Morrow April Magazine

                                                         Devon Playing Fields Association. The Playing Fields Magazine.

Mrs Boot-Handford stated it is sad to say goodbye to two of our councillors Mrs Nash and Mr Slaughter, they have given timeless support to council and we shall miss them dreadfully. She was sure that Council wished them all the best in their retirement. She thanked them both very much for their support.

Mr Slaughter thanked everyone for their kind words from both of them and said that they will miss Council.

503. Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.

(a) Mr Stowell    Would like to congratulate the chair on the improved impact Parish Council has had on 

                            the parish.

(b) Mr Graeme-Drury  I am sure you are aware of the significant hedge survey which Mrs Boot-Handford 

                                     and myself attended a course. I would like to request access to the land at the back 

                                     of the allotments to form a history, biodiversity, of all hedge rows in the parish.

                                     The clerk felt a request by Mr Graeme-Drury to the plot holders would be the best 

                                     way to deal with this.

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.10pm.

Signed this 29th May 2012.       

Chairman……………………

